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Compiled by Steven Ross and Morgan Courtney on January 25, 2005 f rom various articles and briefs 

 
Iraqi Elections 
 
 
Election Date 
Iraq is scheduled to hold elections for a 275-member transitional national assembly (TNA) on January 30, 2005.  
In addition, Iraqis will vote in provincial elections on that day, and Iraq’s Kurdish region will hold regional 
elections.  Despite calls for delays by Sunnis, members of Iraq’s interim government, and others due to security 
and low voter turnout concerns, Prime Minister Iyad Allawi and the Independent Electoral Commission are 
poised to hold the elections on schedule.  The Iraqi government originally intended to establish 30,000 polling 
stations, but it has reduced that number to around 5,000 due to security concerns.  Voter registration began on 
November 1, 2004 and was tied to the Food Distribution Program.  Upon arriving at food distribution offices, 
Iraqis were given and asked to correct a printout of voter information for their household.  Through Food 
Distribution Program information, it is estimated that there are approximately 14 million eligible Iraqi voters.  
However, there may be up to one million additional eligible voters overseas.  The registration for Iraqi 
expatriates was supposed to last for a week, from January 17 to January 23, but because less then 250,000 of the 
suspected one million eligible had registered by the deadline, it was extended an extra two days. 
 
Security Concerns 
Concerns about security dominate government official and Sunni pleas to delay the elections in Iraq.  They 
contend that insurgent attacks will continue to escalate until the election takes place, causing problems before 
and during election processes.  In recent weeks, Baghdad’s governor and deputy police chief were slain, there 
was an attempted assassination on Abdul Aziz Hakim (the lead candidate for the United Iraqi Alliance), and 
several political party offices have been bombed, including that of interim president Iyad Allawi.  In addition, 
three election officials were brutally executed by insurgent forces, and there have been attacks against election 
officials and their workplaces throughout the country. 
 
The security of electoral mechanics is also of concern.  At the beginning of January, two voter registration 
centers were destroyed, and in December truckloads of voter registration cards were torched in Mosul.  All 
ballot printing has been conducted outside of Iraq for fear of sabotage.  Polling locations will not be announced 
until just before the election, and the tens of thousands of voting booths will not be delivered until a few days 
before the election as they will presumably become insurgent targets once in place. 
 
As stated above, security concerns top the list of reasons that Sunnis have called for a delay, knowing that if 
elections take place as scheduled, voter turnout will likely be suppressed particularly in the Sunni areas.  In 
addition, the Independent Electoral Commission has moved inside the International (formerly Green) Zone, 
making it difficult for political candidates to gain access to necessary information.  Also, due to security fears, 
politicians cannot effectively campaign and are prevented from speaking to large groups or engaging in the 
normal practice of meet-and-greet politics. 
 
The interim Iraqi government and the United States have announced a number of security measures related to 
the January 30 elections that they hope will minimize violence.  The United States has increased its troop total in 
Iraq to around 150,000 and plans to deploy 35,000 troops on election day in Baghdad alone.  One hundred 
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thousand Iraqi police and National Guard will be in place for the elections.  All private vehicles will be banned 
from roads from the day before to the day after the election, travel between cities will be prohibited, and curfew 
restrictions will be expanded.  In addition, Iraq’s borders and airports will be closed, and the telephone networks 
will be shut down to disrupt communication between insurgents.   
 
The Independent Electoral Commission 
The Independent Electoral Commission, which was established to supervise the elections and ensure a fair and 
transparent process, is made up of seven people (one member has resigned) chosen by the United Nations 
Electoral Assistance Division.  Its tasks include setting up polling places and infrastructure, hiring and training 
150,000 Iraqi poll workers and other election employees, drawing up political party rules, and conducting voter 
education.  The United Nations has a small force of around 30 elections experts on the ground in Iraq, with the 
main body of its elections officials across the border in Amman, Jordan. 
 
Rules for Candidacy 
According to Iraq’s Transitional Administrative Law (TAL), candidates for the TNA must meet several criteria.  
These include that candidates must have a secondary school diploma or equivalent, a “good reputation,” cannot 
have been convicted of “a crime involving moral turpitude,” cannot have been a member of Saddam Hussein’s 
secret police, cannot have persecuted citizens, and cannot have made money illegitimately at the expense “of the 
homeland and public finance.”  If a hopeful candidate was once a full member of the Baath party, he/she must 
sign a document renouncing membership, but the Iraqi Electoral Commission has yet to decide how to 
implement this requirement.  (The TAL can be accessed at http://www.cpa-iraq.org/government/TAL.html.)  
 
To be eligible for candidacy, a candidate must collect signatures of 500 eligible voters and be certified by the 
Independent Electoral Commission.   
 
Duties of Transitional Government 
As laid out in the TAL, the elected 275-member TNA will choose a president and two deputy presidents.  That 
presidency council will then choose the prime minister, who will choose a cabinet of ministers, which then must 
be ratified by the presidency council.  The TNA will draft a permanent constitution, to be completed no later 
than August 15, 2005 (with the possibility of a one-time six-month delay).  The draft constitution is to be 
ratified by Iraqis in a national referendum that is to be held no later than October 15, 2005.  Assuming Iraqis 
ratify the constitution, Iraq is to hold elections for a permanent Iraqi government no later than December 15, 
2005.  If Iraqis fail to ratify the constitution, or if the TNA cannot meet the deadlines spelled out in the TAL, 
the TNA is to dissolve, and elections for a new TNA are to be held by December 15, 2005. 
 
Voting and Vote Distribution 
Each voter will have one vote and must vote for or against a slate of candidates rather than for individual 
names.  (Voters will have their thumbs marked with indelible ink to prevent them from casting ballots more 
than once.)  The names of candidates will not be listed on the ballot; instead voters will mark ballots for 
symbols and numbers that correspond to particular slates of candidates.  The slates have been created by the 
political parties, each with at least 12 names.  One of every three candidates on a slate list must be a woman, in 
order to try to meet the TAL’s prescription that women should make up 25 percent of the transitional national 
assembly.  Each slate has ranked individual candidates on a list in order of preference.  Seats in the TNA will be 
awarded, starting at the top of the list, according to the share of the vote the slate received.  Two hundred and 
seventy-five seats are up for grabs.  
 
Voting will be overseen by Iraqi poll workers, with minimal international oversight.  Initial plans for 
international election workers to monitor Iraq’s vote have been discarded due to security problems. 
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Political Coalitions 
Prior to the December 15 deadline, political parties scrambled to form alliances to prevent defeat in the 
elections.  As a result, the lists put forward are not slates of individual political parties, but rather slates 
representing coalitions of different parties. 
 
In December the two largest Shiite parties, the Supreme Council for the Islamic Revolution in Iraq (SCIRI) and 
the Shiite Dawa party, along with 21 smaller Shiite parties, announced the formation of the United Iraqi 
Alliance, a broad coalition of Shi’a parties.  The coalition of 228 candidates has the backing of Shiite leader 
Ayatollah Ali al-Sistani, who has issued a fatwa (religious decree) urging Iraqi Shi’a to vote.  Interestingly, Ahmed 
Chalabi is high on the United Iraqi Alliance party list, all but ensuring him an influential role in the TNA.  As 
the mainstream Shi’a coalition, and with Sistani’s backing, the United Iraqi Alliance is predicted to fare well in 
the January elections. 
 
Iraqis will have 111 other party lists to choose from, including the Independent National Elites and Cadres, a 
slate of 180 candidates led by Fatah al-Sheik, a presumed ally of Muqtada al-Sadr.  Although he does not have 
the open support of al-Sadr, al-Sheik and his slate of candidates is expected to do fairly well due to its purported 
association with the popular militant cleric.  
 
Indeed, although several coalitions have tried to court him, Muqtada al-Sadr has remained somewhat aloof with 
regard to the election process.  He recently cautioned Iraqis against the likelihood that the elections will create a 
credible government.  
 
Interim Prime Minister Iyad Allawi, a Shiite, heads the Iraqi National Accord, a secular party that has put 
forward a 240 candidate list for the election.  Interim President Ghazi al-Yawer, a Sunni, leads a secular party 
that has fielded a group of 80 candidates. 
 
Another coalition of note is the Iraqi Independent Democrats, a secular group of 76 candidates led by Adnan 
Pachachi, a prominent Iraqi Sunni politician who has called for a delay to the elections to more effectively 
accommodate Iraq’s Sunnis.  Also of importance is the Kurdistan Alliance, a coalition of the two main Kurdish 
parties, the Kurdish Democratic Party (KDP) and the Patriotic Union of Kurdistan (PUK), and six smaller 
Kurdish organizations.  Traditional tension between the KDP and PUK appears to have been sidelined to 
establish a solid Kurdish front in the national elections. 
 
Sunni Boycott 
Dozens of Iraqi political organizations, mainly with Sunni Muslim members, have announced that they will 
boycott the January elections. The turnout in Sunni areas is expected to be extremely low (30% is said to be 
optimistic) due to slow voter registration procedures and security concerns.  Sunni groups worry that their 
participation will only yield legitimized Shiite domination.  On December 27, 2004, the Iraqi Islamic Party, the 
leading Sunni party, withdrew from the election because of concerns of an expected low turnout in Sunni areas. 
The organizations that have chosen to boycott include the influential Muslim Scholars Association, which 
reaches thousands of Iraqis through Sunni mosques.  They also include Turkmen groups, Christian groups, and 
some women’s organizations. 
 
Although it rejected proposals to leave a certain number of seats open if Sunni parties do not fair well in the 
January 30 election, the Independent Electoral Commission decided to allow voters in the heavily Sunni 
provinces of Anbar and Mosul to register to vote on election day.  Iraqis in other provinces are supposed to 
have registered by now. 
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Muqtada al-Sadr 
Sadr has said that he would participate in the elections only if they are fair, under UN supervision, and without 
the interference of Coalition forces.  Although he is not officially part of an alliance with another Shiite group, 
he has strong ties to the Independent National Elites and Cadres, and about a dozen independent candidates 
loyal to Sadr are thought to be running for the TNA. 
 
Sistani has the largest following among Shiites, and his followers tend toward the moderate.  This was evidenced 
by the recent announcement by the leaders of the United Iraqi Alliance, the principal Shiite coalition, that they 
would seek to establish a secular Iraq following the elections.  Sadr, on the other hand, appeals to the young, 
poor, unemployed Shiites in urban slums.  He draws strong regional support from Najaf, Sadr City, Basra, 
Diwaniya, Kufa, and Amara, and his aides have been meeting with groups across the country to broaden his 
base. 
 
Although still a popular and influential figure, Sadr is no longer a main focus of public attention, especially 
because, contrary to his wishes, the election is on schedule for January 30.  He has distanced himself far enough 
from the election that if it were perceived as a failure by Iraqis, he can lay blame elsewhere.  He is close enough 
to Fateh al-Sheik and other independent candidates, though, that if it is perceived a success, he should be able to 
exert some influence within the National Assembly. 
 
Iran’s Influence 
Recently, Interim Iraqi President Ghazi al-Yawer and Jordanian King Abdullah have claimed that Iran is 
attempting to influence the upcoming elections through the funding of Shiite political groupings.  But 
expectations of overwhelming Iranian influence are likely misplaced.  Some scholars say that Iran is being used 
as a scapegoat by Sunnis unprepared for the election, while others contend that the lingering tensions between 
Iran and Iraq over the Iran-Iraq War would prevent coalescence between the two majority Shiite nations.  In 
addition, most of Iraq’s Shiite parties do not want to be seen as controlled by Iran and, although they may 
accept Iranian funding, they intend to remain independent of Iranian influence. 
 
Long-Term Implications 
Although the January 30 elections are unlikely to impact the force or activities of Iraq’s insurgents, they may 
hold significant political implications for Iraq over the next several years.  That the TNA will be dominated by 
Shi’a Muslims will influence its selection of the prime minister in the short term and will also have an effect on 
its drafting of the constitution, which is one potential source of major conflict between Iraq’s Shi’a, Sunnis, and 
Kurds.  Sunnis will be largely excluded from the elections, due to some combination of a political boycott and 
the security situation.  (Same-day voter registration will not be adequate to entice meaningful Sunni 
participation.)  If, as expected, Sunnis are underrepresented in the TNA relative to their actual population size, 
they may have too little input into the drafting of the permanent constitution, unless Iraq’s elected leaders come 
to some political accommodation that ensures a meaningful Sunni role in that process.  Some Sunni political 
leaders, albeit not those leading the insurgency, have pledged to partake in the political process following the 
election, citing the importance of an influence in drafting the constitution.  Should this happen, these Sunnis 
could potentially begin to bridge the gap between insurgents and Iraq’s elected, Shi’a-dominated government. 
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